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WILDWOOD TOWNHOMES HOMEOWNERS ASSOCIATION 
ANNUAL MEETING MINUTES 

SATURDAY, NOVEMBER 18, 2023 
VIA ZOOM 
9:00 A.M. 

 
Call to order 
The meeting was called to order at 9:09 a.m. and Kat Loughan of Toad Property Management said the 
meeting did not have a quorum. Notice of the meeting was mailed on November 3, 2023. 
 
Acceptance of Minutes of 2022 Meeting 
Kitty Hasche made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 12, 2022 meeting.  The motion 
received a second and it was unanimously approved. 
 
President/Officers Report 
Jerry Mack said it had been a good year for Wildwood and it had been possible to remain within Budget.  
Jerry said he would be leaving the Board and it had been an honor to represent the owners for the past 
four and a half years.  Great board members, a great management team and great contractors had 
made it successful.  Jerry was thanked for his service on the Board. 
 
John Hasche explained John Whitley had been engaged by the Board to work on six crawl spaces as part 
of the Cabinette Improvement work.   John said SGM, engineering, had identified the necessary work 
and the work would be performed on four west units and two east units.   The work would cost a total 
of $10,310 and would be paid from the Cabinette Improvement Fund.   John explained the work had just 
started and Toad would inspect the work as completed and prior to making payment. 
 
Kitty Hasche said the scope of work on the crawl spaces had to be adjusted according to each unit as the 
crawl spaces had differing needs.   Kat Loughan thanked John and Kitty Hasche for their work on behalf 
of the Cabinette owners. 
 
Once work and final cost on the six crawl spaces was known it would be possible to determine if 
additional funds would be required in the future.  It had been very difficult to find a contractor to 
perform the work at a reasonable price.   Whitley Construction had electricians and plumbers within 
their company and would be able to perform the crawl space project. 
 
Kat Loughan thanked the Board members for the work they performed during the year.  Kat said the 
first priority was the Cabinette crawl spaces but an estimate had been obtained for painting the 
cabinettes.   A contractor for snow removal had been secured and would start as soon as necessary.  Kat 
encouraged owners to reach out to her with questions or concerns.   
 
Kat Loughan said a financial report and 2024 Budget had been circulated to owners with the annual 
meeting documents.  Kitty Hasche said the Board had carefully reviewed expenses during several 
meetings and it was necessary to have an increase in dues despite making cuts to the expenses in the 
2024 Budget.   Kat confirmed the Toad Property Management fee had only been increased by 4% in the 
2024 Budget.    
 
Betty made a motion to ratify the 2024 Budget as presented.  Tracy Schwartz seconded the motion and 
it was unanimously approved. 
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Kitty Hasche explained the 2024 Budget included $10,000 Contract Labor so that a glue and screw could 
be performed on all the roofs.  The project was last performed in 2016 and the cost of the essential 
work had increased significantly since 2016. 
 
Kitty said some remediation was also scheduled for the pond and John Hasche had been researching 
options for the pond.  Research was also underway regarding irrigation ditches and the headgate. 
 
Kat Loughan explained board members were elected each year.  Four board members were willing to 
continue on the Board for an additional term and Jerry Mack had decided to step down from the Board.  
Kat explained two owners, John Hasche and Matt Swoveland, had volunteered for the one vacant seat 
on the Board and both had submitted bios which were distributed with the meeting documents.   Kat 
said the voting would be a secret ballot utilizing the Chat feature in Zoom or email directly to Toad 
Property Management.   After a short break Kat announced John Hasche as the new board member.   
 
Kitty Hasche said Curb Appeal concerns continued to come before the Board.  Kitty stressed the need for 
owners and tenants to abide by the Curb Appeal Policy and the Board/Toad to take action against 
owners or their tenants in violation.   Kitty suggested translating the Curb Appeal Policy into Spanish to 
help communicating with some tenants.    Kitty explained locking the dumpsters or moving the 
dumpsters were not options but “dumpster poaching” continued to be a problem.    Owners needed to 
be responsible for the actions of their tenants as the Owner was liable for any fines or penalties issued 
and photographic evidence of any infractions was used when possible. 
 
Kitty Hasche said parking on Tomichi continued to be a problem.  Complaints had been sent to the City 
of Gunnison but the City was not willing to stop vehicles being parked on the easement along Tomichi.  
The Association had placed cones along the easement to protect the grass and trees maintained by the 
Association but the land in the easement was a City responsibility.    Erin Welfelt suggested snow storage 
options be utilized in the area.   
 
Kat Loughan said a new snow plow company, Echo Ridge Excavation, had been engaged.  Kat 
encouraged owners to reach out to her with snow plow suggestions or concerns as Toad would be 
meeting with the contractor to discuss snow plowing and storage.   Kat said plowing usually happened 
after 2 inches of new snow.    Kat explained parking notices would be distributed to units as it would be 
necessary to move vehicles from some areas to allow snow removal to happen efficiently. 
 
Kitty Hasche said tree planting had been discussed by the Board but due to budget concerns tree 
planting had been moved back for another year.   
 
Kat Loughan confirmed the increased rate of dues would be effective in January 2024 and Kat agreed to 
circulate a spreadsheet displaying the new rate so owners would be able to prepare for that new rate 
and update automatic withdrawal information.  Kitty Hasche said two owners were having a problem 
using the online payment program and Kat Loughan encouraged owners with questions to reach out to 
Toad for advice.   
 
Kat Loughan said there would be a Board meeting immediately after the annual meeting.  All owners 
were welcome to attend any Board meetings. 
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At 10:18 a.m. John Hasche made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Tracy Schwartz seconded the motion 
and it was unanimously approved. 
 
 
______________________________________________ 
Prepared by Rob Harper, 
Toad Property Management 


